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From Bishop Paul
As we come towards the end of this most extraordinary year, I want to send my 
greetings to you all who are associated with Catholic Social Services.

For many of us this year has provided a time to stop and 
reflect on our lives and what we are doing and why we 
are doing it. For many it has been a positive experience. 
However, for many in our society this was not the case. The 
challenges of Covid-19 were added to the other pressures 
that they faced and this has caused extra stress and 
difficulties We hope that as a Society we look out for people 
who are indeed struggling and as a Church community that 
we do the same.

Catholic Social Services has done this as an agency of our 
Church for many years. Both in terms of practical support 
and also through counselling and providing connections to 
others who may be able to help they have been there for 
those in need. It is the practical expression of our call from 
Christ to love our neighbour as ourselves and also to seek 
out the lost and needy and vulnerable.

I am very grateful to Jon Brian and the team at CSS for their 
work in this area. They are the face of the Church for those 
who are in need in this way. The support of those who 

enable this work to happen, through their time or financial 
support, is also very much appreciated and valued.

May this time of Christmas, when we once again 
contemplate the mystery and gift of God becoming a 
human person, remind us of what is truly important and 
what lies at the basis of our lives. We are each willed into 
being by God and loved and cherished by him. 

May we continue to live that reality in our daily lives and 
especially help those for whom this Good News has yet to 
heard or received.

Blessings to you

+ Paul Martin SM 
Bishop of Christchurch

From the Manager
- Jon Brian

The past few months have been very busy for the team at Catholic Social Services; this is not unusual, however, 
the increase in referrals, the urgency of intervention and the complexity of issues was a real challenge for all of 
us, especially during and after the lock-down period. I think we all feared this would happen and the team have 
done very well to date to support all who have been in need of our services. 

I am grateful to everyone in the CSS team for the support 
provided to clients during the lock-down period and for way 
every little detail was handled to enable the whole team to 
function well. It showed care for agency clients at probably 
the most difficult time for them. I believe we all learned a lot 
responding to the challenges; there were many. 

2020 has been a testing year for the world and once 
the wounds are healed, I have hope there will be more 

understanding and acceptance for our fellow human 
beings if we are to learn from our experiences. 

The agency is privileged to contribute to the emotional 
well-being and mental well-being in our community and 
grateful to all who supported our work during uncertain 
times. As we support more families and individuals, many 
more young people on their journeys, more resources are 
needed to keep the agency going forward and respond to 
the need of professional no-cost services. So, think about 
supporting our work.

I wish health, joy and peace are with you this Christmas and 
the year to come will be a much better one for all.

“more resources are needed to keep the agency 
going forward and respond to the need of 

professional no-cost services.”
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ADOLESCENTS 
aND DIGITaL 
TECHNOLOGY

Another major concern for parents is 
their children’s change in the sleep 
patterns and the struggles to get them 
out of bed in the mornings. I thought 
these guidelines from a review by Sue 
Younger, Brainwave trustee are very 
helpful: 

�� Lead by example. Try to model 
by using screens yourself in a 
moderate and positive way.

�� Monitor adolescent both as to the 
amount of time spent on screens 
and the nature of their activities 
and content. (This is a juggle 
because we want to respect their 
privacy, but is important for them 
to know they are monitored.)

�� Talk with adolescents about 
keeping safe online, being 
responsible and respectful, 
and have rules around suitable 
content. Try to build empathy with 
those who are victimised. Point 
out that there is no reason to treat 
relationships online any differently 
from those in ‘real’ life.

�� Discuss best practices, ethical 
dilemmas and strategies with 
adolescents and set limits 
around where, when and how 
adolescents (or how the entire 
family, adults included) can use 
media.

�� Encourage a good routine for 
sleeping, that does not include 
being on screens immediately 
before trying to sleep.

�� Provide opportunities for a depth 
thinking and analysis.

�� Where possible discuss the 
information that comes in online 
and how to tell whether it is 
accurate. Role model a healthy 
scepticism about the accuracy of 
content on the internet. Talk about 
the importance of being able to 
trust your sources.

�� Make sure they have “rich” 
opportunities offline. Things such 
as sport, arts and culture, and 
hobbies play an important role 
in their development and should 
not be missing because they are 
always on screens.

�� Keep on communicating with 
them in real life. Provide them with 
lots of opportunities for real life 
interaction with other people.

�� Watch for any signs of addiction, 
over-use or bullying and act as 
soon as possible.

�� Remember that how they are 
doing offline is likely to overlap 
with how they are doing online.

Conclusion
Parents can influence the amount of 
time rangatahi spend online and also 
the content of their activities. A range 
of moderate ‘ordinary’ activities that 
are fun, sociable, educational, creative 
and/or entertaining can be beneficial. 
However, there is harmful content 
online and this should be avoided. The 
things that are working well for you 
as a parent in other aspects of life - 
maybe things such as time invested, 
making them feel loved and setting 
limits - are likely to work well in this 
area too.

The wisdom of the ancients comes to 
mind. ‘Moderation is best in all things’, 
said the Greek poet Hesiod in about 
700 BC. Many of our parents and 
grandparents say the same thing. This 
advice is very well borne out by the 
research, when it comes to the use of 
screen-based technology.

Ingrid Vargas 
Clinical Leader

“Lead by example. Try to 
model by using screens yourself 
in a moderate and positive way.”

An extract from Brainwave Spring 2020

High use of screen media is an ongoing concern for most parents these days as they struggle with the impact 
that high screen/social media and gaming have on their children, in particular adolescents who have greater 
access to and are more exposed to the negative effects of sexually explicit material.
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Recently, I have noticed displays of 
traditional Christmas food items in 
the supermarkets. A reminder of the 
approaching Holiday Season and the 
expectations that can be a part of 
Christmas celebrations with family and 
friends. This has led me to think about 
the need to appreciate the little things 
around me. Particularly when I may feel 
overwhelmed by the Christmas ‘rush’ 
and the need to do things ‘just right’.

So, I thought of some little things you 
may like to appreciate in your day. 
As you read through this short list, I 
encourage you to think about little 
things in your daily life that you may 
want to appreciate:

�� The sunlight coming through a 
window.

�� The intricate design of a leaf.

�� The smell of a flower.

�� The stars in the night sky.

�� Taking a deep breath outside.

During this Christmas season, I hope 
you can find ways to stop for a few 
moments each day and appreciate the 
little things in life around you.

Jacqui Jarry 
Student Counsellor

At this time of year, I am reminded that my student work at Catholic Social Services is coming to an end. I feel 
sad to be leaving the familiarity of the office and my work colleagues. Staff camaraderie and support, including 
the relationships I have enjoyed with clients, have been highlights of my time here as a Year 2 student.

This is not beat up on our parents or grandparents; this is not a place to sit in the 
victim role. This is a way to usefully help us arm ourselves with the knowledge of 
what is the inherited (nature) and the learned (nurture) and how we can change 
what we can see are not great patterns. 

I run a parenting course for the agency and this is part of what we look at. This is 
one of the sessions that I enjoy most, as what I often see is how much everyone 
at the course is trying and often succeeding in changing the patterns of multiple 
generations.  

What I want to stress is the HOPE this creates, how with knowledge and 
understanding we can start to change he future. I stress that his is not a blaming 
session on past generations, they often did the best they could with the burdens 
they were carrying and in a time when asking for help, like we are encouraged 
now to do, was not easy and had a stigma attached to it.  

Thus, remember and be kind to yourself.

Sue Murray 
Counsellor

Families, Whanau, 
our Whakapapa; knowledge.
It is interesting to look at how our upbringing has influenced us. Both the positive and the negative. 
This is through the generations - This is looking at our Whenua - our Whakapapa.

“I’m not sure if I 
know any ‘functional’ 
families, if functional 

means a family 
without difficult times 

and members who 
don’t have a full 

range of problems.”

meetville.com	 - David Sheff
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Please understand, this is perfectly 
NORMAL.

Every One of us goes through this 
cycle of insecurity at various points in 
one’s life.

However, when one starts thinking in 
this pattern in varied social interactions 
one may have – whether it be at 
work or with colleagues or with our 
children or with our partners, then our 
brains start reacting to our thinking. 
The reactions the brain generates 
from our thinking sets off a myriad of 
chemical reactions in our system, and 
the physical manifestations are not 
very nice.

Typically, one starts noticing that one 
starts getting headaches, or itchy 
eyes, or one’s jaws hurt (because 
one unconsciously grinds one’s 
teeth - awake or asleep), one’s neck 
& shoulders start aching, then the 
back hurts. One feels short of breath, 
the tummy feels nauseous, the hips 
and legs start hurting. One loses 
the motivation to get up and do 
anything, one’s attitude becomes ‘I 
can’t be bothered’. And one doesn’t 
even consider being loving with one’s 
partner, ‘cause one feels it all their (the 
partner’s) fault!

And as a result, one starts snapping 
- at the kids, at one’s partner, at one’s 
self. And the cycle escalates!

So heigh-ho, off to the doctor’s we go, 
and describe the above symptoms. 
And hey presto, the doctor says ‘Ah, no 
problem, just take these two pills and 
see how you feel in the morning’!!

And now one has the magic pill, one 
starts religiously taking them to get rid 
of all the above.

But ‘Nah’ one begins to notice that 
they don’t really start thinking any 
different but are just feeling ‘flat’ or ‘like 
a zombie’ or just ‘Ok’. One in definitely 
NOT feeling like they are ‘Superman’ 
(Or ‘Wonder Woman’). In fact, one 
begins to notice that they may not 
be sleeping too well, or that they are 
waking up tired and can’t seem to get 
through the day without taking a nap.

And the cycle continues….

Yet if one simply understands that 
one is NOT perfect, but one is trying 
to do one’s best in any given situation, 
then one may pause to reflect - I am 
NOT perfect, but I am doing my best, 
and every other person out there 
is NOT perfect either. So, if all of us 
humans are NOT perfect, then I am 

Good Enough. I may NOT be the best, 
but I am certainly NOT the worst, so 
therefore, ‘I’M GOOD ENOUGH’.

Three simple words -
‘I’M GOOD ENOUGH’.

Say it out aloud to yourself. Repeat the 
words slowly. Four, five times. See how 
you feel.

Listen to what your heart is now 
saying. Feel what you feel in your 
body. Notice the change in your spirit.

Think a bit about the above 
statements. 

Enjoy Your Day.

Melwyn Rodricks 
Counsellor

“Listen to what your heart is now saying.
Feel what you feel in your body. Notice the change in your spirit. ”

The Canterbury ASD Caregiver Support Group will be run quarterly at CSS, 336 Cashel 
Street, on the first Thursday every three months, Sept, Dec, March, June. This group has 
formed to provide parents and family members living with a young person on the spectrum 
some emotional and psychological support, so that family do not feel alone and to better 
understand some similarities/commonalities between their neuro diverse young people. 
While the group is facilitated, it will rely on peer experiences and group processes to run.

A Facebook page called Canterbury ASD Caregiver Support Group has been established 
for Family Members who have a child that is on the Autistic Spectrum. The hope is that the 
Facebook page will be used as a place to vent and give and get advise i.e. good websites 
or dates for seminars, best schools for children with extra needs etc.It has been created to 
provide support where no-one is judged and can feel free to speak.

Please phone 03 379 0012 if you are interested in attending. 

Canterbury ASD
Caregiver Support Group

Every one of us, at some point in our daily lives, think we are NOT good enough. It may be in the workplace, where 
we feel our colleagues are so much more confident than ourselves and we wish we could be like them. 
Or maybe at home, where one may think one is not good enough as a father/mother. We may think we are not good 
enough as a partner/husband.

Value Yourself
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As a new member of 
Christchurch, I feel 
privileged working at 
Catholic Social Services 
as a student counsellor. 
It has been an 18-year 
learning process to adopt 
New Zealand culture: at 
first it was culture shock, 
then disappointment 
and heartbreak due to 
personal and business 
problems. Now I am 
embracing this ongoing 
life with everything I 
am encountering. I am 
grateful for the blessings 
I have received. I have 
learnt that ‘change’ can 
be exciting, anxious, 
scary and unwanted but 
with the right attitude to 
learn, acceptance and 
commitment, one will be 
rewarded with joy and 
peace. For me, this is the 
message of counselling 
and God’s grace.

Susan Hsieh 
Student Counsellor

Catholic Social Services acknowledges with thanks, the contributions made by our supporters:

Rata Foundation

New Zealand Lottery Grants Board

Tindall Foundation

Jones Foundation

Hyman Marks Trust

Maurice Carter Charitable Trust

Burrows Bros Charitable Trust

The Philip Brown Fund

A & E Weaver Charitable Foundation

Sir John Hall Charitable Trust

VIVA Technical Solutions Ltd

M Ferrier Trust

Meehan Estate

Holzer Family Charitable Trust

M & M Mullin Trust

John Ilott Charitable Trust

J Blackaby Estate

 Riccarton Youth Trust

Robert & Barbara Stewart Trust

Bernard Ryan Charitable Trust

Ministry of Social Development

Hogan Charitable Trust 

William Toomey Charitable Trust

And donations from parishes, schools 
and general public.

We had to close the doors of the food 
bank because of the COVID-19 Virus 
and didn’t open again until we were 
back to Level 1.  It was actually quite a 
relief to be allowed to open our doors 
again. Since then, there has been a 
huge demand for our food parcels and 
I am sure this will continue through the 
Christmas Period where the pressure 
undeniably mounts for many families.

I would like to say a big ‘thank you’ to 

all who have donated food during the 
year and especially those Volunteers 
in the Parishes who have taken the 
time to bring the donated food to our 
premises. We are so very grateful that 
we can in turn provide food parcels for 
those in need.

Wishing you all a very happy and 
Blessed Christmas.

Food Bank Co-Ordinator

This year has been life changing for many New Zealanders.  Some have 
thrived and others struggled with working from home or having their 
working hours reduced.  This has caused a lot of anxiety and many have 
had to reach out into the community for help.  
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Catholic Diocese of Christchurch

Catholic Social Services Summary Statement of Financial Performance
for the Year Ended 30 June 2020

2019 2020 2020 2020

Net Cost Income Expenditure Net Cost
(1,502) Group Programmes 3,100 19,280 (16,180)

(111,668) Counselling 117,225 243,095 (125,870)
252 Family Assistance 8,400 7,931 469

(1) CSS Admin 299,668 273,683 25,985

(112,919) Total Operating 428,393 543,989 (115,596)

0 Capital Expenditure 0 0 0

(112,919) Total 428,393 543,989 (115,596)

Catholic Diocese of Christchurch

Catholic Social Services Net Cost of Activities
for the Year Ended 30 June 2020

2019 2020 2020
Actual Income Actual Budget
279,876 Grants and Donations 211,219 232,000

0 Other Income 1,000 15,000
88,540 Child Youth and Family Funding 89,225 80,000
47,300 Investment Income 49,600 40,000
52,843 Internal Recoveries 77,351 88,278

468,559 Total 428,395 455,278

Less Expenditure
373,003 Personnel Costs 385,186 385,930

2,699 Consultancy 1,782 2,500
28,616 Depreciation 27,379 27,379
3,638 Vehicle Expenses 3,351 2,900

185 Travel 116 500
17,408 Administration 19,564 17,100
19,576 Property Occupancy Costs 18,741 13,050

1,616 Resources 916 1,400
11,026 Assistance to Families 4,287 13,900
123,711 Internal Charges 82,669 88,894

581,478 Total 543,991 553,553

(112,919) Net Operating Surplus/(Deficit) (115,596) (98,275)

0 Capital Expenditure 0 5,000

(112,919) Surplus/(Deficit) (115,596) (103,275)
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GROUP 
PROGRAMMES 
2021

Seasons For Growth For Children

Grief Work

Tuesdays (16 February - 30 March) 
4.00pm - 5.00pm, runs for seven weeks

Seasons For Growth For Adults

Grief Work

Fridays (07 - 28 May) 
9.30am - 12 noon, runs for four weeks

Term 1 Term 2

Facing Your Fears

Anxiety

Thursdays (18 February - 25 March) 
4.00pm - 5.30 pm, runs for six weeks

Parenting Spirited Young People

Parenting Course

Wednesdays (26 May - 30 June) 
9.30am - 12 noon, runs for six weeks

Parenting Spirited Young People

Parenting Course

Wednesdays (24 February - 31 March) 
9.30am - 12 noon, runs for six weeks

Travellers Programme

Change in children’s lives 

Thursdays (27 May - 01 July) 
4.00pm - 5.30pm, runs for six weeks

C R E A M

Conflict Resolution, Emotional Awareness
and Anger Management
Tuesdays (02 - 30 March)
9.30am - 12 noon, runs for five weeks

C R E A M

Conflict Resolution, Emotional Awareness
and Anger Management
Tuesdays (01 - 29 June)
9.30am - 12 noon, runs for five weeks

Catholic Social Services
Professional - no-cost counselling, social work, group work and education, 
budget advice and food bank assistance available to the Christchurch community.

Phone: 03 379 0012 Address: 336 Cashel Street, Christchurch 8011 Email: css@chch.catholic.org.nz
Web: www.cathsocservs.nzl.org Hours: Mon - Fri, 9:00am-5:00pm

Donations for our work at Catholic Social Services may be sent to Catholic Social Services, 
P O Box 4237, Christchurch 8140. For direct credit donations please contact the agency 03 379 0012.


